VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Special Meeting

April 25, 2012

1:30 PM

A Special Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on April 25, 2012 at 1:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

William Hignight, Mayor

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Sherrill Bradford, Councilor

Samuel Seely, Councilor

Cal West, Councilor

Monica Zook, Councilor

EMPLOYEES:

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk

Kyle Davis, Public Works Director

Denise Williams, Librarian

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Janet Verna, Clerk/Treasurer

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

Pledge to New Mexico Flag

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Vouchers. 

No questions were asked.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting on April 11, 2012.

Councilor Zook seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there were any corrections or questions.

Councilor Seely noted a correction on Page 3,  Item number 3 should read:


“The 100 linear feet of yard line for each connection.  The Mayor stated there 
  would probably be less used for an estimated savings of $30,000.”

The Deputy Clerk noted the correction. 

There were no additional corrections or questions.

The Mayor called the vote. 

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor West: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion passed. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Resolution #12-05 Quarterly Budget Adjustments

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve Resolution #12-05.

Councilor Seely made a motion to approve Resolution #12-05 regarding Quarterly Budget Adjustments.

Councilor West seconded the motion.

Councilor Seely asked about the increase in natural gas sales.  He asked if the amount was indicating more sales or an increase in price. 

The Mayor explained the gas sales had been higher for the winter because of the weather.

The Mayor stated the gas entity was the hardest to determine the budget for because of changes in the demand for gas.  He stated even if  he looked at several years usage the budget never seemed to be set without the need for adjustments. 

The Mayor reminded the council that several years ago he had decided to propose budgets that had each entity cover its expenses.  Before that the gas system had been paying for many costs of general operation. He stated it took several years to adjust rates to achieve his goal, but he felt rates were well set now.

The Mayor stated he would be starting the budget process for next year, and he was not planning to propose any rate changes.  The one exception would be in solid waste if Greentree Solid Waste had a rate change.  He stated Greentree basically set the solid waste rates because the Village has used the same rate that was set for the county. 

The Mayor explained the changes in the Library income were due to increased donations and the increase in expenses were in part due to changes for the full library status.  

The Mayor stated the increase in the Fire Department revenue were in regard to grants the department had received and also stated an end of year adjustment will probably be made because the department plans to make an additional payment on their fire truck.  

The Mayor stated the gross receipts income had been more than budgeted and funds were being lent to the wastewater fund for its loan payment and to cover the increased costs, especially the pumping of the digestor. 

The Mayor asked if there were any additional questions.

No additional questions were asked.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor West:  Yes

Councilor Bradford: Yes

Councilor Seely: Yes

Councilor Zook: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor 

Reconciliation Report 

The Mayor stated the council packet contained the Reconciliation Report for the end of March, 2012.  The Mayor reviewed the report with the council and asked the council to study it on their own in preparation for next year's budget process. 

Hydrology Report

The Mayor stated the July 2006 Hydrology Report was in the packets for the council members to review .  He stated he had included a copy of the report because there had been questions raised by members of the community in regard to the water that the pond had used.  He stated the pond was not using water at this point because of the effort to dry the pond for relining it in the future. 

The other concern that had been raised was the amount of water being sold for the highway construction project to James Hamilton Construction Company from the tanker fill meter in town. 

The Mayor stated Hamilton can haul 8000 gallons of water an hour.  The wells can produce 12,000 to 15,000 gallons an hour.  He stated the main issue is adjusting the flow of water to town to keep up with the demand and he stated that is being done.  The Mayor stated the report will tell the council that the wells are in good shape.  He stated that based on the report the Village is not nearly pumping the wells at the capacity that they can produce.  He stated the water sold to Hamilton Construction is being sold at a premium; water is sold from Gallinas at $5.00 per thousand gallons and from the tanker fill at $7.50 per thousand gallons.  These revenues are part of why he is not proposing a rate increase to the resident accounts.  He reminded the council of the costs when the Village had to replace the pump in Well 7.  He stated Well 8 had not been repaired in many years,  and he thought it was likely that it  might be in need of repair in the near future.  The Mayor stated there will be a cash balance in the water fund to handle future repairs if the Village continues to sell water for the road construction.  He stated he felt everything had been done to be sure the sale of water was not impacting the ability to furnish water to the community. 

Wastewater Project Construction

The Mayor stated a Preconstruction Meeting had been held and that approximately $42,000 to $43,000 in costs had been removed from the project.  Some of the items removed were in the bid because they were items that would have been good to help manage the system but the items were not critical to the operation of the project.  He stated the project now only included the forced main line from the football field to the other side of Highway 42 and the Village will do the rest of the work to run the line to the park.  He stated that some design issues had been changed including the need to have back up power at the football field.  

The Mayor stated with the changes made in the project the Village is closer to having the funds available for the dewatering system which is a critical item to have in the project.   

The Mayor stated that Dora, the administrator with COG, had resolved the issues DFA had concerning the funds already used in the previous phase, but he was waiting on written approval.

The Mayor stated a notice to proceed will be done, and the contractor will need one to two weeks to mobilize.  He anticipated a late May start for construction.  

Renewable Energy

The Mayor stated he attended the Renewable Energy/Water Conference in Ruidoso.  He stated Dr. Miller is optimistic the Village will receive the $200,000. out of Santa Fe to do a solar upgrade for the Village to offset the cost of electricity.  

Budgeting

The Mayor stated he plans to only budget 1/2 to 1/3 of the gross receipts revenue he anticipates from the highway construction project.  The next year should be when the Small Cities funding is increased substantially and that will also help the budget.  The Mayor stated he will again apply for Capital Outlay funding for the next budget year.  The Mayor reminded the Councilors they will do an ICIP update in the fall and that will be used to determine what the Capital Outlay request will be. 

The Mayor stated Tod Phinney will meet with him the next Tuesday to finalize the Asset Management Plan and the update of the comprehensive plan.

Utilities

The Mayor stated the water system is operating well.  The upgrades from Aeromod were not installed on the wastewater system yet because the plans were wrong.  The hope is that this upgrade will save electricity when it is installed and properly set.  The Mayor stated there are still many adjustments that are being made to the operation of the wastewater plant, and it will be some time before it is operating in a stable manner because every change affects the total operation. 

The Mayor stated he will prepare a Newsletter for insert in the utility billing and asked for anyone to contact him with any items which they wanted to include.

Councilor Bradford reported on Greentree Solid Waste issues.  She also reported she had learned Carrizozo is proposing a plan to handle their problem with old cars parked in their town.  She reported a car museum is to be started and cars may also be placed on railroad ties  to allow them to be displayed for sale.  A license plate display is also planned in a building.  Councilor Bradford proposed that this might be a solution in the future for some of the cars in Corona.  

The Mayor asked if there were any other comments or questions.

No other questions were asked.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment

The Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor Seely moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Councilor West seconded the motion. 

The Mayor called the vote.

The Deputy Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Zook:  Yes

Councilor Bradford:  Yes   

Councilor Seely:  Yes 

Councilor West: Yes

None Opposed.

Motion Passed.

Approved

__________________________________


____________________

William E. Hignight, Mayor




Date 

__________________________________


____________________

Jacque Davis, Deputy Clerk/Treasurer 



Date 

